City of Durham Parish Council

Minutes of Planning Committee meeting held at 14:00 pm on Friday 13
September 2019 in Office 2, Clayport library building, 8 Millennium PI, DH1 1WA.

Present: Clir R Cornwell (in the Chair), Clir J Ashby, Clir L Brown, Clir J Elmer, Clir G
Holland and Clir C Reeves

Also present: Parish Clerk Adam Shanley, Professor Brian Whitton, Mr Peter Jackson
and Clir E Ashby (arrived 14:40pm) (all members of the public).

1. Welcome and apologies

Apologies were received from Clir V Ashfield.

2. To receive any declarations of interest from members.

Clir L Brown declared an interest in planning application DM/19/02669/VOC

3. To receive and approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting on
30 August 2019.

The Minutes of the meeting held on 30" August were agreed as a true and accurate
record of proceedings.

4. To receive any public participation comments on the following agenda
items.

Mr Peter Jackson wished to clarify that his comments made on the consultation on the
draft Neighbourhood Plan regarding Observatory Hill were not intended as an objection
but rather a proposal to extend the proposed open green space.

Professor Brian Whitton expressed the importance of the area in particular Clay Lane
and advised he regarded the area to be an asset of significant value.

5. Matters arising:

to approve the following responses (for text of letters see Parish website):
DM/19/02504/FPA | Demolition of existing dwelling, and construction of 3no.
detached new dwellings with associated access, parking and landscaping. | Tower
Cottage The Avenue Durham DH1 4EB. The Committee agreed the response to
this application.
DM/19/02553/FPA | Demolition of former baths & construction of new Business
School with associated infrastructure, refurbishment/alterations to Vennel Cottage
as cafe (A3 Use), conversion of 42, 50 & 51 Old Elvet to 3no. dwellings (C3 Use)
and refurbishment of 47-49 Old Elvet as start-up business incubator associated
with Business School & Durham University (D1 Use) | Former Swimming Baths
Durham DH1 3DA. The Committee agreed the response to this application. Clir ]
Ashby advised that this response, which he drafted, was an abbreviated version of
information he had received by virtue of being a member of the City of Durham
Trust.

DM/19/02554/LB | Internal & external alterations to 42, 50 & 51 Old Elvet
associated with conversion to 3no dwellings & to 47-49 Old Elvet associated with
conversion to start-up business incubator | 42, 47-49, 50 & 51 Old Elvet Elvet
Waterside Durham. The Committee agreed the response to this application.

6. Oversight of the work of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Party: progress
report



The Chair advised that there would be one final meeting of the Neighbourhood Plan
Working Party to finalise the wording of the draft Plan before sending this to the Clerk
for passage through the Parish Council. The Chair advised that it is hoped that a final
version would be agreed at the October Full Parish Council meeting. The Chair advised
that he, Cllr J Ashby and the Clerk had met with Durham School to discuss the
representations received to extend the designated green space of Observatory Hill to
include land owned by the school. The Chair advised that a formal response from the

school on the representations is expected.
Both Mr Peter Jackson and Professor Brian Whitton left the meeting at this stage.
7. To consider recommendations on the ongoing HMO investigation.

Clir J Ashby advised that Hannah Shepherd had been advised by the legal team at
Durham University that the proposals of sharing aggregate data on C4/ sui generis HMO
levels were not acceptable. However, Hannah continues to make the case on behalf of

the Parish Council for the need for this.
Members agreed the following recommendations by the PHD student in her report:

e Use the DU data to highlight the flaws in the DCC data in order to protect the
remaining residential areas in Durham City from studentification.

o Explore ways of bringing ideas about the following into C4 objections - character
shaped by people not just by buildings, the weakness of C4 property management
conditions, the significance of incremental change and transient residents on
community cohesion, the value of everyday lived experience, the ineffectiveness of

the neighbourhood notification system.
e Continue to improve the evidence base and collaborate with neighbouring Parish

Councils on a collective evidence base for the whole of Durham City.
e Work up a narrative and visual image to illustrate the scale of the problem and

underpin policymaking.
It was also agreed that the proposal of a national conference ought to be considered
at a later stage.

Cllr J Ashby also proposed that the Parish Council writes to the Minister of State to make
the case for a Government subsidy to Local Authorities and Parish Councils with heavily
studentified areas who were losing Council tax revenue as a result. This proposal was
seconded by Clir L Brown and agreed unanimously be the Committee.

8. Update on proposals for service level agreement with DCC for an enhanced
planning enforcement service.

The Clerk reported that at present the proposal was still under consideration by Durham
County Council and he hoped to hear back on this in time for the October Full Council

meeting.
9. County Durham Plan

a. Confirmation of arrangements for cooperation with the City of Durham
Trust and the Friends of the Durham Green Belt.

It was agreed that this arrangement should go forward as a proposal in a report
to Full Council in September.

b. Confirmation of the list of appearances at the Examination in Public.

The Chair advised that Clir J Ashby had circulated the list of hearings the Parish
Council would like to appear at. This was unanimously agreed by the Committee.

c. Initial discussion about the Inspector’s Questions.




10.

Clir J Elmer made the point that written submissions were as effective as spoken
submissions at the Examination in Public though the spoken submissions helped to
influence the debate on a particular matter more effectively. Clir J Ashby advised
that the County Council had already made 7 Main Modifications to its draft Plan
since its submission.

It was agreed that an executive summary of the responses would form a report to
go to Full Council in September for formal agreement.

Clir J Elmer advised that he had been notified that the Woodland Trust’s submission
had not appeared in the list of submissions to the Plan and they were considering
how to approach the Inspector about this.

Proposed new County HQ on the Sands (planning reference
DM/18/02369/FPA):

a. Trader reserved parking in Providence Row: report from Highways
Committee on 12 September

The Chair advised that he and the Chair of the City of Durham Parish Council had
represented the Parish Council at the Highways Committee meeting on 128
September. The proposals had been agreed but with one condition attached that
the situation be reviewed in 6 months’ time. The proposal of using the Durham
Sixth Form Centre as an alternative was quashed as the County Council has no
control over this car park. The Chair also reported that Providence Row could also
be used by the Market Traders on the third Thursday of each month for the Farmers’

Market. It was felt that this was a positive outcome.

b. Enclosure of common land at The Sands

The Chair advised that he had made the point at a meeting with the Director at
DCC in charge of the HQ development that the Parish Council viewed the fencing
off of the Common Land as unlawful. The Clerk reported that the County Council
had advised that the fencing would remain for the duration of the development in
the interests of public health and safety. The Clerk reported that the County
Council would be reviewing the situation as far as the trees were concerned which
separate the coach park from the grass land, hopefully with a view to retaining
these trees.

¢c. De-registration of the Common land at The Sands.

The Chair reported that the Parish Council and the Freemen had met with a
Barrister who had agreed to write the submission on behalf of both parties in
respect of the de-registration of the Common Land application submitted by the
County Council. It was intended to provide a draft response within the next week.
The Clerk confirmed that the Parish Council and the Freemen would be sharing the
costs equally for this to be carried out.

d. Any other relevant developments

The Chair advised that the County Council had provided the pre-works ecological
survey as requested by the Parish Council which illustrated that there is some
active nesting taking place in the area and, as a result, the relevant trees would
be retained for the time being.

The Clerk advised that DCC has a public engagement plan of providing newsletters
to all local residents in the locality of the new HQ development and key
stakeholders, including the City of Durham Parish Council. The newsletter would

update all on the progress of the new development.




The Chair also reported that DCC had advised that disabled car parking provision
had been made at Riverwalk and that DCC were also looking to have the lifts at
Walkergate car park fixed as they are currently broken at present.

11. Planning applications: To consider making representations on the following (the

12.

date in parenthesis is the deadline to call the application to committee):
DM/19/02589/LB | To repair and replace the roof of the property | 25 Hallgarth
Street Durham DH1 3AT (26 September). It was agreed to note this application.
DM/19/02669/VOC | Variation of Condition 4 (Opening Hours) pursuant to
DM/16/03376/FPA | 17 Hallgarth Street Durham DH1 3AT (26 September). It was
agreed to note this application.
DM/19/02714/LB | Hand painted signage on masonry above front door to shop
(Retrospective) | Abbey Wood Interiors Avenue Corner The Avenue Durham DH1
4ED (3 October). It was agreed to note this application.
DM/19/02772/AD | 1 No Fascia Sign (Retrospective) | Avenue Corner The
Avenue Durham DH1 4ED (26 September). It was agreed to note this application.
DM/19/02716/VOC | Variation of condition no. 3 (Materials) pursuant to
DM/19/01465/FPA to vary brick from Wienerberger Facing Brick Blended Red Multi
Gilt Stock to Manchester common and door from Crafton Style to Kingston Style. |
32 Lawson Terrace Durham DH1 4EW (26 September). It was agreed to note this
application.

DM/19/02729/HPN | Prior notification for the erection of a single-storey rear
extension upon the existing south facing rear elevation 4.5m from the original
dwellinghouse with an eaves height and overall height of 3.4m above ground level
| 11 Richardby Crescent Durham DH1 3TY (18 September). It was agreed to note
this application.

DM/19/02734/FPA | Installation of illuminated artwork to the South Elevation |
Clayport Library 8 Millennium Place Durham DH1 1WA (26 September). Clir E
Ashby attended the meeting as a member of the public and advised that she had
concerns about the heritage statement with regards this application. There was
some confusion on how the sign would read as two different versions were
mentioned in the heritage statement. Cllr E Ashby also expressed concern about
the impact of the sign on the tower itself and felt the lettering ought to be in lower
case and in a different location. Cllr E Ashby advised that the project itself had
virtue, but it was necessary to illustrate this through an interpretational panel and,
if this were to be the case, Clir E Ashby questioned where this would be put. It was
agreed to draft a letter to state that, if the signage were temporary, then the
Committee would have no objection. Alternatively, if this were permanent, then
the Committee would object on the same grounds as those expressed by Clir E
Ashby. Clir 1 Ashby agreed to draft the response to this application.
DM/19/02845/FPA | Single storey rear extension | 15 Kirkwood Drive Nevilles
Cross Durham DH1 4FF (26 September). It was agreed to note this application.

Dates of future meetings
27 September 2019 - 14.00 to 16.00 hrs - Office 2, Clayport Library Building.

10 October 2019 - 14.00 to 16.00 hrs - Office 2, Clayport Library Building.

There being no further business, the Chair thanked Members for their attendance
and closed the meeting.



Signed

?7/7/(%
_______ S

Chair of the City of Durham Parish Council Planning Committee




